4.2.8. Statistics

There has been some progress on statistical infrastructure. The government adopted a development strategy for statistics for 2009-2012. The new strategy gives the Statistical Office of Montenegro (MONSTAT) the coordinating role for developing a statistical system in compliance with the European Statistics Code of Practice. However, an action plan and financial resources for implementing the strategy are still not available. The Statistical Law needs to be revised to match the objectives of the strategy. 

Currently MONSTAT employs 135 people, out of 203 posts allocated by the organization chart adopted in April 2008. The process of filling the new posts has been constrained by the lack of office space. Management capacity remains relatively weak, with three positions for assistant directors vacant for a whole year. Retaining skilled staff remains a problem. 

Some progress was made on data dissemination policy. A release calendar for 2009 was published on MONSTAT’s website in December 2008. A multiannual statistical work programme for 2009-2013 was adopted, providing the basis for the annual plans. Efforts are required to implement the annual plans effectively. A memorandum of understanding remains to be signed with the Central Bank to ensure provision of timely and high-quality statistics, particularly in relation to GDP in accordance with ESA 95, the European System of Accounts.

Progress in the field of classifications and registers has been limited.

As regards sector statistics, progress can be reported. MONSTAT conducted the pilot population and housing census in June 2009. The pilot agricultural census was conducted in 2008 and the agricultural census law was adopted in July 2009. The preparations for the agricultural census in April 2010 are well advanced. Some progress has been made on business statistics, but generally the availability of business statistics, especially short-term statistics, needs to be improved. Efforts are still needed to ensure that the 2011 population and housing census is carried out in a timely manner in line with EU standards. As regards macroeconomic statistics, cooperation with the customs administration has improved, leading to better timeliness and quality in the monthly external trade statistics. The consumer price index is now published monthly. Compliance with ESA 95 has progressed, but much remains to be done. MONSTAT still does not produce quarterly national accounts. The quality and timeliness of data need to be improved; annual national accounts should be published by September, in line with EU standards. Transmission of trade data to Eurostat needs to be improved.

Overall, some progress can be reported in the area of statistics and Montenegro has started to address its targets. However, its administrative capacity remains weak and the legislative framework needs to be further improved and completed. Substantial efforts remain necessary in all areas in order to improve compliance with EU standards.

